
Temporary Guidelines for Racing at Scarborough Downs 
 

 Please note and observe the following guidelines for the beginning of Maine’s harness 
racing season at Scarborough Downs 
 

• No spectators will be allowed, including along the apron. Participants who have been 
admitted to the paddock may walk/drive to the top of the stretch to watch their horse race 
and must return to the paddock as soon as the race is concluded. 
 
• Anyone older than 60 or with any pre-existing medical conditions is encouraged to find 
an alternate to take their horses to the paddock 
 
• Guidelines for the bare minimum number of people admitted to the paddock will be 
strictly enforced. 
 
• Participants are encouraged to check their temperature before leaving for the track 
 
• Horsemen may only enter through the Payne Road entrance. 
 There will be a checkpoint at the Y in the road 
 
ο Participants should have a mask on when they arrive at the checkpoint 
 Temperature and symptom checks will occur at a checkpoint 
 Anyone who fails the health check will be tuned away 
 
ο Stalls will be assigned upon entering the paddock 
 
ο All participants must wear a mask when in the paddock area as prescribed by 
guidelines 
 
ο Participants must observe physical distancing as much as possible at all times 
ο  
ο All catch drivers should remain outside of the paddock barns and observe distancing 
ο  
ο Horses must be bathed outdoors. Designated volunteers will fill water buckets 
ο  
ο The normal Lasix deadlines remain 
ο  
ο No Lasix money will be collected at the track – trainers will be billed monthly 
 
ο Lasix administration and blood draws to be conducted outside between Vet’s Office and 
paddock barn. Trainers will bring only one horse at a time to the Vet. 





All horses will race from the paddock building. Only 4 races will be allowed in the paddock building at once. 
 
The paddock judge will assign stalls starting with either odd or even stalls for the first four races maintaining 
distancing between horses. Saddle pads will be in assigned stalls on cross ties. Go to the stall which is 
marked by your saddle pad. As a complete race leaves the paddock the next race will be called in to the 
unused stalls assigned by the paddock judge. Paddock cleaners will be cleaning the used stalls.  
 
Please enter using the side door and exit using the front door. Walk horses with a lead shank at all times.  
Only drivers may handle their own sulkies and will meet and attach to the horse outside the paddock building 












